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	Vice Mayor Scott Eudey 
	Council Member Johnnie Parks  
	Council Member Debra Wimpee 
	Council Member Christi Gillespie
	Council Member Lisa Ford

Tuesday, April 20, 2021	Time 6:30 p.m.	Council Chambers

1.  Call to Order
			Vice Mayor Scott Eudey called the meeting to order at approximately 6:30 p.m.  

2.  Invocation	
			Pastor Ray Mills performed the invocation.

3.  Roll Call
     Present:	5 - 	Lisa Ford, Johnnie Parks, Scott Eudey, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

4.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag
			Vice Mayor Eudey led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

5.  Administration of Oaths of Office
Vice Mayor Eudey asked for the Oaths of Office to be administered.  The Oaths of Office were administered to Council Member Wimpee and Council Member Ford.  Commemorative photos were taken.

6.  Election of Mayor
Vice Mayor Eudey asked for Mayor nominations.  

	  		MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie, seconded by Lisa Ford. 
			Move for Debra Wimpee to serve as the next Mayor of the City of Broken Arrow  
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

7.  Election of Vice Mayor

	  		MOTION: A motion was made by Lisa Ford, seconded by Debra Wimpee. 
			Move for Christi Gillespie to serve as the next Vice Mayor of the City of Broken Arrow  
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

8.  Consideration of Consent Agenda
		Mayor Debra Wimpee asked if there were any Items to be removed from the Consent Agenda.  Council Member Eudey indicated Items H, L and N should be removed for discussion. 

	  		MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Christi Gillespie. 
			Move to approve the Consent Agenda absent Items H, L, and N
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

	A.	21‑22	Approval of the City Council Special Meeting Minutes of April 6, 2021
	B.	21‑477	Approval of the City Council Special Joint Meeting Minutes of March 12, 2021
	C.	21‑503	Approval of Drainage Advisory Committee amended meeting minutes of September 28, 	2020
	D.	21‑502	Approval of Drainage Advisory Committee meeting minutes of February 22, 2021
	E.	21‑499	Acceptance of the Planning Commission meeting minutes of March 25, 2021
	F.	21‑509	Approval of and authorization to execute a Proclamation declaring the week of May 2 ‑ 8, 	2021, as Drinking Water Week in Broken Arrow
	G.	21‑495	Approval of and authorization to execute the Second Renewal to City of Broken Arrow Rose 	Maintenance Services Agreement with Gerald Jimenez/DBA ARW Care for Rose Maintenance in the Rose District
	H.	21‑485	Approval of and authorization to execute Agreement for Professional Consultant Services 	with Native Strategies, PLLC for providing design services on the 37th Street Sidewalk 	Improvements from Albany Street to Omaha Street project (Project Number ST21410)
    I.      21‑494	Notification of City Manager's execution of Professional Consultant Agreements authorized 	by Resolution No. 1378, a Resolution of the Broken Arrow City Council declaring an 	emergency as a result of damage to the Elm Place and Aspen Avenue bridge approaches over 	the Creek Turnpike and Ratification of a professional consultant agreement with Poe & 	Associates for emergency bridge repairs
 J.       21‑496	Approval of and authorization for the purchase of an Exacom Interface with CentralSquare 	ProSuite for the Police Department
K.	21‑481	Award the lowest responsible bid to Contech Engineered Solutions LLC, and approve and 	authorize execution of the procurement contract for Pre‑Engineered Aluminum Corrugated 	Structural Plate Single Radius Arch Bridge Structure with Headwalls and Wingwalls 	(ST2035)
L.	21‑493	Award the most advantageous bid to Jim Norton Chevrolet for the purchase of (1) one Chevrolet Camaro for the Police Department School Resource Officer Unit
M.	21‑484	Award the lowest responsible bid to Tri‑Star Construction, LLC, and approve and authorize 	execution of a construction contract for Albany Street Widening from 23rd Street to 37th 	Street Phase 1 (ST2035)
N.	21‑492	Approval of and authorization to execute Resolution No. 1374, a Resolution authorizing acceptance of a General Warranty Deed for Parcel 1.0 for the 23rd Street Sidewalk Improvements from Liberty Trail to 115th Street. The parcel is located in the 11500 block 	of South 193rd East Avenue, Broken Arrow, Oklahoma in the Northwest Quarter of Section 	31, Township 18 North, Range 15 East, Wagoner County, State of Oklahoma, from William 	B. and Marisa Ann Rogers and authorization of payment in the amount of $14,000.00 for the 	23rd Street Sidewalk Improvements from Liberty Trail to 115th Street, Parcel 1.0. (Project 	No. ST1943)
O.	21‑488	Acceptance of Utility Easement 12.0 and Temporary Construction Easements 12.A and 	12.B, from John and Trinidy Harn, on property located at 7813 South Juniper Place, Broken 	Arrow, Oklahoma, located in the Southeast Quarter of Section 3, Township 17 North, Range 	14 East, Tulsa County, State of Oklahoma for the Elm Creek Trunk Line Replacement, 	Parcel 12.0, 12.A, 12.B (Project No. S.1606)
P.	21‑449	Acceptance of an amendment to a Water Line Easement from McGuire Bell Lago, LLC, on 	property located at the northwest corner of Houston Street (81st Street) and Evans Road 	(225th East Avenue), Wagoner County, State of Oklahoma, (Section 8, T18N, R15E)
Q.	21‑506	Ratification of the Claims List Check Register dated April 13, 2021

9.  Consideration of Items Removed from Consent Agenda
Mayor Wimpee noted the consultant associated with Item 8H was present and wished to address the Council.  

Mr. Stephen Hallabough with Native Strategies thanked City Council for the opportunity to work with Broken Arrow.  

	  		MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie, seconded by Lisa Ford. 
			Move to approve and authorize execution of the Agreement for Professional Consultant Services 	with Native Strategies, PLLC for providing design services on the 37th Street Sidewalk 	Improvements from Albany Street to Omaha Street project (Project Number ST21410)
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

Chief Brandon Berryhill reported the police department went out to bid to secure a specialty vehicle for the School Resource Officer Unit.  He stated the Unit approached his office in reference to obtaining a vehicle which would be more conducive to teenager outreach.  He noted a Camaro was suggested.  He explained the School Resource Officer’s vehicle was slated for replacement; the Camaro had a State bid price of $35,111 dollars; this was $7 dollars less expensive than the more traditional police type vehicles.  He stated he believed the vehicle would go a long way to help with teenager outreach.  

Council Member Parks asked if the vehicle would be used at the high school or multiple schools.  Chief Berryhill explained Resource Officers responded to all schools.  He noted this vehicle would be used for parades and other outreach events as well.  

[bookmark: _Hlk70080320]	  		MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Lisa Ford. 
			Move to award the most advantageous bid to Jim Norton Chevrolet for the purchase of (1) one Chevrolet Camaro for the Police Department School Resource Officer Unit
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

Vice Mayor Gillespie indicated she asked to be recused from Item 8N as she was involved with the process and familiar with William and Marissa Rogers.  

City Manager Michael Spurgeon noted the City had been attempting to acquire this property to install sidewalks to connect to Liberty Trail.  He noted the process was a little challenging but had paid off.  He stated the sidewalk would be installed for connectivity and safety. 

	  		MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Johnnie Parks. 
Move to approve and authorize execution of Resolution No. 1374
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	4 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Debra Wimpee
	Abstain:	1 -	Christi Gillespie

10.  Public Hearings, Appeals, Presentations, Recognitions, Awards
	A.	21‑500	A public hearing regarding the annexation of property located on approximately 13.40 acres 	located one‑quarter mile north of Washington Street (91st Street), one‑half mile west of 	Midway Road (257th East Avenue), Section 15, Township 18 North, Range 15 East, 	Wagoner County, State of Oklahoma 
Community Development Director Larry Curtis reported at the request of the property owner, the City of Broken Arrow has been requested to annex approximately 13.40 acres located one-quarter mile north of Washington Street (91st Street), one-half mile west of Midway Road (257th East Avenue), Section 15, Township 18 North, Range 15 East, Wagoner County, State of Oklahoma.  He stated during a regular meeting on March 16, 2021, the City Council approved to direct notice of the proposed annexation to be published and mailed in accordance with Title 11, Section 21-20 of the Oklahoma Statutes.  He indicated the attached Legal Notice of Annexation advised all property owners within a 300-foot radius of the proposed annexation; a total of 33 public notices were mailed.  He stated further, publication was accomplished in accordance with the provisions of this statute in advance of the public hearing.  He reported this 13.40-acre site comprised of one parcel was currently undeveloped; the property was intended to be developed for a single-family residential subdivision.  He stated this property was designated as Level 2 (Urban Residential) in the Comprehensive Plan and a single-family residential development was in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan at Level 2.  

Mayor Wimpee opened the public hearing.  She asked if there were any residents with questions.  

Citizen Christina Samson asked how this annexation would impact Highland Park Elementary School and the other schools in the area.  

Mr. Curtis indicated Broken Arrow Public Schools were notified of the potential annexation.  He explained this public hearing was simply for the annexation of the property; the property might not be developed for years; however, when development did move forward the Schools would be involved in the process as always.  

Citizen 	Veronica Oswald asked for clarification about what annexation of this property meant, and further discussion of the development of the land including the drainage, traffic, and potential overcrowding of schools.  

Council Member Eudey explained annexation gave the City of Broken Arrow more control over the property regarding how it was developed in the future.  He explained currently, the property could be developed under Wagoner County regulations; however, if the property were annexed into the City of Broken Arrow, the City would have more control over the ultimate use of the property.  He noted Broken Arrow had the highest development standards regarding drainage in the State of Oklahoma.  He stated if annexed, whatever the development plans were, the plans would be required to be consistent with Broken Arrow development standards and the Comprehensive Plan.  

Ms. Oswald asked where she could read the Comprehensive Plan.  

Mayor Wimpee responded the Comprehensive Plan was available on the Broken Arrow website.  Vice Mayor Gillespie indicated the Comprehensive Plan could be downloaded in PDF format for review.    

Ms. Oswald asked if the development would automatically be approved to build upon this property if annexed into the City.  

Council Member Eudey responded in the negative.  He explained there was an application process which would be followed.  

Ms. Oswald asked how long the annexation took to complete.  

Council Member Eudey responded the process took 60 days.  

There were no other questions or comments.  Mayor Wimpee closed the public hearing.

	B.	21‑490	Presentation of 2021 Rose District Cinco De Mayo Celebration 
Business Retention and Development Coordinator Brent Brassfield reported on May 8, 2021, the City of Broken Arrow would host the annual Cinco De Mayo Celebration in the Rose District from 2:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  He reported the event would be located between El Paso and Dallas Street, including the Main Street parking lot.  He stated this family-oriented, culture-filled, outdoor festival would include quite a few promotional booths, authentic cuisine, original Hispanic type merchandise, a Kid Zone with Main Street Square merchants also offering children’s activities, and authentic festive Hispanic music throughout the day.  He reported a major sponsor was involved: Supermercados Morelos.  He noted additional sponsors included Ascension Medical Group, Sooner Millworks and Renovation, TTCU Federal Credit Union, and Los Mariachis Mexican Restaurant.  He noted the local Hispanic newspaper, La Sumana Del Sur, and Guillermo Rojas were very involved and provided more advertising than was purchased.  He thanked Vega and Trevino Consulting, a Hispanic marketing and consulting group, who provided extensive guidance.  He stated he expected an excellent turnout, but this did depend upon the weather.  

Mayor Wimpee noted May 8, 2021 would be a busy day in Broken Arrow; there were several events happening on this day including the Military History Center Silhouette Ceremony, a brewery event, farmers market, Tulsa Pop Kids drive-through event, and others.  

Mr. Brassfield agreed and stated he hoped event attendees would drift from event to event.  He noted the Cinco de Mayo event would also include street performers and small parades throughout the Rose District.

Mayor Wimpee stated if this event were publicized properly, it should attract plenty of residents.  Mr. Brassfield discussed where and how this event was advertised. 

	C.	21‑482	Presentation regarding update on the Washington Street Widening Project from Garnett 	Road to Olive Avenue
Director of Streets and Stormwater, Rocky Henkel, played and discussed a video which showed the progress of the widening project.  He thanked those who were involved in creating this footage including Nick Statham, TJ, and Michael.  He noted the two east bound lanes were open, and the speed limit was increased to 45 miles per hour.  He stated the only work remaining was the asphalt and resurfacing work.  He commented this work had been completed in approximately five months.  He indicated there had been concern that if the Streets and Stormwater Department took on this project other Broken Arrow projects might suffer.  He stated this was not the case thanks to his workers putting in overtime.  He listed various other projects which were completed in the interim.  He thanked his team.  He thanked City Administration, City Officials, and the public.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie commended the Streets and Stormwater Department.  

Citizen Robert Martinek stated his address was 1921 S. Palm Avenue.  He stated on behalf of the Pecan Grove Estates HOA he thanked City Council, City Manager Spurgeon, and the entire City of Broken Arrow Staff which worked towards the successful widening of Washington Street from Olive to Garnet.  He thanked Travis Small, Rocky Hinkel, and Kenneth Schwab for their assistance in sidewalk placement.  He explained the sidewalk was laid in a manner to save the existing trees and preserve the walkway surrounding the Pecan Grove neighborhood.  He discussed his HOA and his subdivision.  He noted his was the only subdivision along this stretch of highway.  He asked for City assistance in repairing the irrigation system which was removed in order to accommodate the road widening and sidewalk project.  He discussed the reasons this was needed and noted landscaping and fencing would also need to be replaced.  He extended an invitation to utilize the entrance to Pecan Grove Estates for a ribbon cutting ceremony for the reopening of Washington Street.  He stated the Pecan Grove HOA was very proud of the work which was done by the City.  

Council Member Eudey asked if it were appropriate for the City to address the losses incurred by the Pecan Grove HOA.  

City Manager Spurgeon thanked Mr. Martinek.  He stated the curving of the sidewalk through the trees along Washington was beautiful.  He indicated he would meet with Mr. Martinek to see what could be done to address his concerns. 

11. Citizens’ Opportunity to Address the Council on General Topics Related to City Business or Services (No action may be taken on matters under this item)  
	Mayor Wimpee indicated no Citizens had signed up to speak.   

12.  General Council Business
	A.	21‑478	Consideration, discussion and possible vote on the repeal of Resolution No. 1383, a Resolution regarding the use of masks and other protective measures to reduce community 	transmission of the COVID‑19
Mayor Wimpee asked if there were any discussion of this Item.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie indicated other cities were repealing mandates and resolutions or allowing said mandates and resolutions expire.  She noted the number of cases had decreased dramatically with the vaccine.  She noted Broken Arrow sales tax went from a 15% growth to a 2.7% growth the month the Resolution was enacted.  She stated Tulsa’s mandate expired tomorrow.

Mayor Wimpee indicated Citizen Jason Coan did not wish to speak but was in favor of the repeal.  

Citizen Angela Liter stated she was a resident of Broken Arrow and was in favor of repealing this Resolution.  

Citizen Lori Gracey congratulated City Council for taking a strong stance during COVID.  She stated Broken Arrow was a bastion of freedom in the State of Oklahoma and the nation.  She stated she was in favor of repealing this Resolution.  

David Oldham stated he was a resident and business owner in Broken Arrow.  He stated he was in favor of repealing this Resolution.  He discussed his reasons noting he represented many citizens in Broken Arrow who were also in favor of repeal.  

Josh Stenros stated he was in favor of repealing the Resolution.  He noted Tulsa’s mandate was expiring shortly as well.  

Council Member Parks stated he was for repealing this Resolution but felt as this was not a mandate and was only in support of businesses who chose to require masks, he would prefer repealing this Resolution at the next meeting to allow businesses time to make decisions regarding mask wearing.  

Mayor Wimpee noted repealing this Resolution would not change whether a business could require a mask.  

Council Member Parks agreed; businesses had a right to require a mask with or without the Resolution.  He noted the timing was the only issue he had with repealing the Resolution.  

Council Member Eudey stated he contacted the Chamber of Commerce and the Chamber was relatively indifferent to whether the resolution was repealed or not.  He stated based on the Chamber’s indifference he was not opposed to repealing the Resolution.  He noted selfishly he would have liked to consider this repeal next month as his grandfather died of COVID last week.  He noted COVID was very real.  He indicated his grandfather had no other comorbidities other than being 88 years old.  He stated during the debates over COVID and mask issues, the humanity of the situation was lost; COVID was real and personally affected many people.  He stated he agreed with Council Member Parks but was not certain there was any value in extending the Resolution much longer.  He agreed with Vice Mayor Gillespie regarding case numbers.  He noted if the businesses were not clamoring for the Resolution to remain in place, there was no reason for the Council to keep it in place.      

			MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie, seconded by Lisa Ford.
			Move to repeal Resolution No. 1383 
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	4 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee
	Nay:	1 -	Johnnie Parks

	B.	21‑512	Consideration, discussion, and possible modification to Request to Appear Forms and Guidelines for City Council meetings and all other City Boards and Commissions meetings 	adopted by City Council on February 6, 2018, including but not limited to permanently 	changing or waiving the requirement for speakers to list and state their address before 	addressing City Council, City Boards or Commissions and regulating the manner of 	presentation by a member of the public by prohibiting the presentation of electronic or 	printed materials during the public comment period; prohibiting the live/active linking of any 	presentation and connection with the City’s electronic computer system and/or audio/visual 	equipment by the public during the public comment period; and providing for the submission 	of printed electronic materials by the public to Council, Boards and Commissions; and any 	other changes to the Request to Appear Forms and Guidelines for City Council meetings and 	all other City Boards and Commissions as directed by Council
Deputy City Attorney Danny Littlefield noted the last time this matter was before City Council, the Council discussed making some changes to the guidelines for speakers who addressed City Council.  He stated Legal prepared draft guidelines in accordance with the Council’s direction.  He noted further modifications could be made.  He reported the major changes to the guidelines were twofold: One, the requirement to state your address prior to addressing the Council would no longer be in place; residents would only need to indicate being a Broken Arrow resident or business owner prior to speaking.  Two, the restriction of electronic or printed materials was added; the new guidelines required the speaker to submit eight copies of the materials to the City Clerk prior to the meeting; the submissions would not be viewed by the public as a whole, only by City Council.  

Council Member Ford asked for the guidelines to be modified to read printed materials should be submitted by 6:25 p.m. rather than 6:30 p.m.  She noted this would be helpful for the City Clerk.  

Council Member Eudey stated these changes arose from his suggestion to address a situation during a City Council Meeting.  He noted he suggested not requiring individuals to verbally announce their address, especially given that their address was listed on the Request to Speak form.  He indicated many residents contacted him regarding a disturbing presentation made by a member of the public before City Council and asked for this to be addressed as well.  He stated he asked the Legal Department if there were any way to address this situation in a legally defensible manner and then include this on the Agenda for discussion.  He explained as the residents had asked him to look into this, he felt it was important to at least discuss the matter.  He noted as such, he would like to keep the amendment which would no longer require residents to verbally state their address for the record.  He indicated he did not feel the second change dealing with presented materials should be approved.  

Council Member Ford stated it would be helpful for any power point or video presentation to be provided to the City Clerk earlier in the day to allow time for Staff to review the file to determine if the file had a virus and allow the materials to be queued up to enable meetings to flow smoothly. 

Deputy City Attorney Littlefield stated he had spoken with Scott Carr who indicated the files could be scanned to be sure there was nothing which would corrupt the City system.  He agreed this would be better accomplished in advance of the meeting.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie asked if residents could “drop box” files to the City rather than require residents to physically submit files.  Deputy City Attorney Littlefield responded this would be a question for the IT department.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie stated she agreed with Council Member Eudey.  She stated she did not want residents to be reluctant to speak for fear of providing an address verbally.  

Council Member Eudey agreed.  

Council Member Parks agreed.  He discussed the disturbing presentation made at a previous meeting.  He stated in all his years as a City Council Member this was the only time such an event occurred.  He indicated he did not want to jump into any changes regarding how residents presented based upon a one-time occurrence.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie stated she did not wish to limit the way an individual presented simply because she did not approve of the topic.  

Council Member Parks agreed.  He stated he believed City Council Members should have the opportunity to disagree with residents, however.  He stated he wished he had spoken up following the aforementioned disturbing presentation as maybe he misunderstood what the resident was trying to say.  

Council Member Eudey stated there were residents who asked to speak, so he was not making a motion as yet, but if he were making a motion, it would be to keep the language about not needing to verbally state an address, only verbally confirm residency or local business owner status, and drop the language regarding submission of materials; however, he did like Council Member Ford’s idea of submitting materials five minutes prior to the meeting to enable Staff to scan the materials for safety.  He commented Broken Arrow was quite liberal in terms of submitting materials for presentation, for example, Wagoner County did not permit any materials to be presented, only speaking, and Tulsa allowed citizens to sign up to speak, but had the right to deny speakers a voice.  He stated he felt requiring materials to be turned in early for the safety of Broken Arrow equipment was reasonable.  

Citizen Joshua Stenros disagreed with Council Member Parks.  He disagreed with Council Member Eudey.  He stated anything presented at the City Council Meeting was public record and there was no reason to hide anything presented.  He was against shutting down any presentations.  He discussed the laws which were in his favor.  He stated the police department was represented at City Council meetings and had the right to arrest any individual presenting obscene materials.  He recommended recording the meeting and airing it with a delay to allow the omission of anything obscene.  

Council Member Eudey stated Mr. Stenros misunderstood.  He indicated he was using the examples of other cities to show Broken Arrow was better.  He agreed it was important to allow citizens to present materials during meetings.  

Council Member Parks explained he was not in favor of impeding any citizen’s speech but was in favor of allowing City Council Members the right to express disagreement with a presentation following its completion.  

Citizen Lori Gracey congratulated the City of Broken Arrow for allowing citizens to speak and present freely during City Council Meetings.  She stated she was against presentation prohibition of any sort.  She agreed City Council Members should be permitted to ask questions and disagree with citizens’ presentations.  

Citizen David Oldham stated he was against prohibiting video presentations.  He agreed with Council Member Eudey.  He agreed materials should be submitted early to allow Broken Arrow Staff enough time to ensure the materials were safe.  

Council Member Ford stated paper forms should be submitted no later than five minutes prior to meeting start; however, electronic materials needed to be submitted much earlier in the day.  

Mr. Curtis Green, City Clerk, stated submitting paper forms five minutes prior to meeting start was excellent; however, he could not speak to IT’s needs.  

Discussion ensued regarding how early electronic materials needed to be submitted.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie noted sometimes things changed and presenters might need to alter a presentation the day of the meeting.  

City Manager Spurgeon stated these changes could be considered on a case-by-case basis; City Council could allow altered presentations to be accepted after the submission time.  He indicated he could set up a protocol policy in this regard.  

			MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Johnnie Parks.
			Move to adopt the change to the form and the policy wherein the speaker is only required to state publicly their name and whether or not they live and/or own a business in Broken Arrow and that the balance of the changes be stricken; add the change that Request to Speak forms be submitted at least five minutes prior to the meeting and any electronic submissions be made by 5:00 p.m. the day prior to the meeting
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

	C.	21‑489	Consideration, discussion and possible approval of the Drainage Advisory Committee’s recommendation to reject additional expenditures of 2018 General Obligation Bond, Proposition 6 funds for construction of erosion control improvements on a private pond in the Pembrooke Park subdivision
Stormwater Division Manager Patrick Wilson reported Pembrooke Park subdivision was located along the south bank of the East Branch of Haikey Creek.  He stated the subdivision had a privately-owned pond which abutted the creek.  He noted the pond embankments and surrounding property were experiencing moderately severe erosion; some of this erosion may have been caused by undermining of a large tree which fell into the creek and forced high waters into the west bank of the pond.  He stated in addition, the tree dammed up the creek and was trapping other debris.  He indicated the fallen tree was located in close proximity to the roadway culvert underneath Olive Avenue and the standing water as a result of the fallen tree reduced the conveyance capacity of the roadway culvert.  He reported on October 28, 2019, the Drainage Advisory Committee recommended to Council an amount of $10,000 dollars be applied towards the removal of the fallen tree and any subsequent debris damming up the creek and creating a potential erosion issue.  He noted the recommendation included any excess funds remaining after the tree and debris removal be applied towards placing rip rap along the western embankment of the pond.  He stated City Council approved these funds on November 18, 2019.  He indicated tree and debris removal was completed at a cost of $3,000 dollars leaving $7,000 dollars remaining for riprap placement.  He stated the Pembrooke Park Homeowners Association hired Keithline Engineering Group, PLLC, to design a set of construction documents for erosion control along the western embankment of the pond; the plans were opened February 15, 2021.  He reported the construction cost estimate was $31,355 dollars and the portion of the project associated with the riprap was $15,770 dollars.  He stated Pembrooke Park HOA requested additional funds in excess of the remaining $7,000 to be used for the construction of the erosion control.  

Mr. Wilson reported on February 22, 2021, the Drainage Advisory Committee entertained the request from the Pembrooke Park HOA for additional funds and Staff made a recommendation to reject the request because it lacked an overall public benefit.  He indicated the Drainage Advisory Committee agreed with Staff’s position and approved a recommendation to reject the request.  He stated on March 16, 2021, the City Council entertained the Drainage Advisory Committees’ recommendation to reject the additional expenditure; at the request of the HOA, the City Council directed the Committee to rehear the item in order to allow the HOA to present its position.  He stated on March 29, 2021 the Drainage Advisory Committee, along with Staff, re-evaluated the construction plans prepared by the HOA for the improvements to its pond.  He noted the HOA made an hour and half presentation concerning its position regarding the requested additional funds.  He indicated after the detailed presentation, it remained the Committee’s position that the subsequent request for additional funds above and beyond the initial funds approved to remove the fallen tree and associated debris provided no additional public benefit; therefore, the Drainage Advisory Committee recommended rejecting Pembrooke Park’s request for additional funds.  

Council Member Parks stated the short of this was, City Council gave Pembrooke Park $10,000 dollars to remove the tree, there were $7,000 dollars left over from the tree removal which City Council allowed Pembrooke Park to keep these funds and apply the funds towards any needed rip rap.  He stated this was a private pond and the City would not benefit from any improvements made to the pond.  He indicated the City benefitted from tree removal as the tree was causing problems with the City drain lines.  He noted the DAC listened to the extensive presentation made by Pembrooke Park and determined providing additional funds to Pembrooke Park would not benefit the City in any way and voted to deny providing additional funds.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie asked how much money was in Proposition 6.  City Manager Spurgeon responded Proposition 6 contained $6 million dollars for public private drainage issues.  Vice Mayor Gillespie noted while City Council wished to help everyone, it was important to be good stewards of these funds.  

Council Member Parks explained Proposition 6 funds were allowed to be spent on private property, but only if improving the private property was of benefit to the City of Broken Arrow.  He explained this was why the funds could be utilized for the tree removal, but additional funds for rip rap were not permitted.  

			MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Christi Gillespie.
			Move to approve the Drainage Advisory Committee’s recommendation to reject additional expenditures of 2018 General Obligation Bond, Proposition 6 funds for construction of erosion control improvements on a private pond in the Pembrooke Park subdivision
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

	D.	21‑497	Consideration, discussion, and possible action to discuss nominations for an open position 	on the City of Broken Arrow Planning Commission for the remainder of Mark Jones’ 	unexpired term that ends on May 1, 2022 and authorization to place this item on the May 4, 	2021 City Council Meeting for the Mayor to make a formal nomination to fill the unexpired 	term of Mark Jones’ and for the city council to vote regarding the nominee 		
Deputy City Attorney Littlefield stated this Item addressed the unexpired term of Planning Commission Member Mark Jones who resigned his appointment on September 25, 2020.  He noted a replacement was appointed, but due to a scrivener’s error in the appointment, the appointment was only through May 1, 2021.  He stated as a result this appointment was void as it was less than the full term of the vacancy.  

Council Member Eudey asked, in light of the fact the appointment was void, were there any decisions which would need reconsideration.  Deputy City Attorney Littlefield responded in the affirmative; there were two decisions which required reconsideration.  

Community Development Director Larry Curtis explained the two decisions which required reconsideration included a preliminary plat and a conditional final plat; both had been placed on the next Agenda for ratification.  

Council Member Parks indicated he wished to be certain this was not a mistake made by City Council.  Mr. Curtis explained this was a Staff mistake, not a City Council mistake.  

Council Member Eudey indicated by state law this was within the Mayor’s purview, and he would approve whomever the Mayor chose to appoint; however, discussion had been held regarding making suggestions for appointment to the Mayor.  He asked if the Mayor would accept suggestions.  

Mayor Wimpee responded in the affirmative.    

Council Member Eudey stated there were three other positions which would come up for appointment and he suggested addressing all four positions at the next City Council Meeting.  

Discussion ensued regarding making recommendations to the Mayor regarding individuals to fill the four positions on the Planning Commission, the timeline of opening positions, and each City Council Member having one appointee on the Planning Commission.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie asked how residents could express an interest in serving on the Planning Commission or other boards.  

Mr. Curtis responded there was a form online and through the Clerk’s Office for residents to fill out expressing interest; these names were kept in a database.  

Mayor Wimpee indicated the public should be educated regarding the many boards and committees in Broken Arrow, and how to express an interest in serving on such boards and committees.  

Council Member Eudey indicated the few times it had been his responsibility to make a nomination or appointment he reviewed these applications.  He commented there were very few applications.  He stated a resident once expressed the desire to see younger individuals serving on City boards; however, the younger generation had to express an interest in serving.  He asked anyone who was interested to please fill out the proper forms.  

Council Member Parks stated historically he approached the Leadership in Broken Arrow regarding serving on these boards, asking the Leadership to fill out the forms expressing an interest to serve.  

Mr. Curtis stated the Leadership in Broken Arrow training program incorporated this into the training program informing participants of the opportunities to serve the City.  

			MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Lisa Ford.
			Move to set consideration of the Mayor’s nominee for this position on the May 4, 2021 City Council Meeting
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

	E.	21‑513	Consideration, discussion and possible approval of Resolution No. 1393, a Resolution authorizing the City Attorney to defend Robert Motley in the matter of Richard Eugene Hubbard v. COBA, et al.  Case No. 21‑CV‑159‑GKF‑JFJ, in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Oklahoma
Mayor Wimpee indicated Items E and F would be discussed following Executive Session.  The discussion and motion for this Item were made following Executive Session.

			MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie, seconded by Lisa Ford.
			Move to approve Resolution No. 1393
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

	F.	21‑514	Consideration, discussion and possible approval of Resolution No. 1394, a Resolution authorizing the City Attorney to defend Shane Gibson in the matter of Richard Eugene Hubbard v. COBA, et al.  Case No. 21‑CV‑159‑GKF‑JFJ, in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Oklahoma Danny Littlefield
The discussion and motion for this Item were made following Executive Session.

			MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie, seconded by Scott Eudey.
			Move to approve Resolution No. 1394
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

G.	21‑476	Consideration, discussion, and possible approval of BACP‑174 (Comprehensive Plan change), Cottages at Battle Creek, 8.79 acres, Level 6 to Level 3, one‑half mile north of Albany Street (61st Street), one‑quarter mile east of Aspen Avenue (145th E. Avenue) 
Mr.  Larry Curtis reported BACP-174 was a request to change the Comprehensive Plan designation on an 8.79-acre undeveloped tract of land from Level 6 to Level 3; the property, located one-half mile north of Albany Street (61st Street), one-quarter mile east of Aspen Avenue (145th E. Avenue), between Jim Norton Chevrolet and the Battle Creek Golf Course, was part of PUD-94 (Battle Creek) and had an underlying zoning of CG (Commercial General).   He stated the applicant wanted to construct small lot, single-family detached, single-family attached, or townhome homes on the property.  He noted the proposed development was similar to the standards which existed with the “Garden Home” and “Patio Homes” designations of PUD-94.  He stated Magnolia Gardens was the only development which were done to the “Garden Home” standards.  He explained while several areas in PUD-94 were proposed as “Patio Homes”, none of these areas were ever developed; none of the property associated with BACP-174 has been platted.  He noted there had been several changes to the PUD over the years, numbering up to PUD-94U.  He stated a draft PUD was submitted with BACP-174 for informational purposes only; the PUD had not been advertised; therefore, no action would be taken regarding the draft PUD.  He explained if the Comprehensive Plan Amendment were approved by City Council a rezoning and PUD would come back before City Council.  He reported according to the Comprehensive Plan, “Level 3 represents a transition zone from strictly residential development to strictly nonresidential development.  As such, the primary uses for Level 3 are higher density residential uses and lower density employment uses.”   He noted, consequently, Level 3 served as a buffer between typical residential single-family detached subdivisions and commercial development.  He indicated with BACP-174, the applicant was requesting to change the Comprehensive Plan designation on 8.79 acres located between the Jim Norton Chevrolet dealership and the Battle Creek Golf Course from Level 6 to Level 3, thereby establishing a transitional buffer between these two land uses.  He stated BACP-174 was reviewed by the Planning Commission on March 25, 2021; at this meeting, no one spoke during the Public Hearing session on the item.  He stated Staff recommended BACP be approved subject to the property being platted and a PUD being submitted which was similar in context to the draft PUD.  He noted after reviewing the information presented in the Staff report, the Planning Commission recommended approval (5-0) of BACP-174 as per Staff recommendation.  

Council Member Parks stated the Comprehensive Plan change would stay with the property if approved, whether or not the applicant developed the property.  

Mr. Curtis agreed.  He stated typically, with a Comprehensive Plan change, a draft PUD was required to be included to ensure the development of the property was similar to the draft PUD.  

Council Member Parks stated he wanted to be certain the draft PUD stayed with the property and in the future the property was not simply developed as office buildings or the like.  

Mr. Curtis indicated the draft PUD allowed some flexibility in the development of the property (landscaping, parking, etc.), but the recommendation was for approval with a PUD similar to the draft PUD.  

Council Member Eudey indicated he disliked Comprehensive Plan changes.  He stated he understood there were no objections.  He asked why Staff approved of this Comprehensive Plan Amendment.  He stated he wanted to have a clear record of why this was approved (if approved).   

Mr. Curtis stated he and Staff reviewed the existing PUD in place, and what was proposed by the Battle Creek Master Plan for two square miles; this incorporated patio homes and garden homes into the development, which was compliant with the original PUD in place, and incorporated a buffer zone between single family residential and commercial development.   He stated Staff did its best to approve a Comprehensive Plan by the guiding information available at the time.  He explained at the time the Comprehensive Plan was adopted in 2019, by the PUD in place and the uses in the surrounding area, Level 6 was the best use at the time.  He explained the developer showed Staff there was an opportunity to comply with all the requests within an original PUD, maybe not in the exact location as originally intended, but in a location which did not abut existing residential.  He stated in addition, the existing golf course would divide the development in half and provide a nice transitional zoning, going from single family to Level 3 to commercial development.  He explained from a planning standpoint, and from the existing PUD standpoint, Staff was in full support as this change was fully aligned with the guiding principles of the Comprehensive Plan.  He indicated the change amended the Land Use Map but stayed in conformity with the guiding principles of the Comprehensive Plan, as well as all the policies which were in place.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie asked about the fencing.  

Mr. Curtis displayed a map which illustrated the lot in question.  He explained it would be difficult to develop this property as commercial or office space as it had limited frontage onto an arterial street.  He stated the back portion of the neighboring property would have fencing similar to Battle Creek fencing, most likely chain link, but the specifics would not be known until the PUD was presented.  

Council Member Eudey stated he supported this Amendment as it seemed to be an excellent proposed development of the property; however, he asked Mr. Curtis to elaborate to ensure there was clarity regarding why the change was being made.  He stated Vice Mayor Gillespie had a point; if he lived across the street from the golf course and his view of the golf course was taken away, he would be upset; however, there was always a plan to develop this property into something and this was a better land use for the property.  He stated he did not like amending the Comprehensive Plan without good cause.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie asked if this was the same developer as Stonewood Crossing.  Mr. Curtis responded in the negative; he believed this was a different developer.   

			MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Johnnie Parks.
			Move to approve BACP 174 as per Planning Commission and Staff recommendation
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee
	   
10.  Preview Ordinances
	A.	21‑501	Consideration, discussion, and possible preview of an Ordinance for the voluntary annexation of property on approximately 13.40 acres located one‑quarter mile north of Washington Street (91st Street), one‑half mile west of Midway Road (257th East Avenue), 	Section 15, Township 18 North, Range 15 East, Wagoner County, State of Oklahoma
Mr. Larry Curtis reported this Item was discussed during the public hearing portion of the Meeting.  He stated this was the preview ordinance if City Council was so inclined to approve the annexation.  
			
			MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie, seconded by Scott Eudey.
			Move to preview the Ordinance and set it for adoption
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

11.  Ordinances
There were no Ordinances.  

12.  Remarks and Inquiries by Governing Body Members
		Council Member Ford stated she was honored to have been elected and looked forward to working with City Council and Staff.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie thanked those who worked to organize the Get Fit Festival and New Orleans Square.  She stated it was a wonderful event.  She discussed a smaller event to be held May 6, 2021, a National Day of Prayer event at the pavilion on Main Street.  She invited everyone to attend.  She discussed the Kentucky Derby Event on May 1, 2021 to benefit Mission 22.  

Mayor Wimpee thanked those who supported her during the election.  She stated she was honored to be the second female mayor in Broken Arrow.  She stated Vice Mayor Gillespie may be the second female vice mayor to serve in Broken Arrow.  

Vice Mayor Gillespie stated she believed this was the first time two women served as Mayor and Vice Mayor together in the City of Broken Arrow.  

Mayor Wimpee discussed the Kentucky Derby Event which would include a polo match and would support Mission 22.  

[bookmark: _Hlk29640193]13.  Remarks and Updates by City Manager, including Recognition of Recent Accomplishments by Employees and Elected Officials
					City Manager Spurgeon congratulated Mayor Wimpee and Council Member Lisa Ford.  He thanked the families of the City Council Members for their support.  He commented new City Council Members completed 40 to 80 hours of training.  He stated City Staff stood ready to help the new City Council to be successful.  He congratulated Vice Mayor Gillespie.  He thanked Council Member Eudey for his past service as Vice Mayor.  

City Manager Spurgeon stated Staff would speak with Pecan Grove regarding their concerns.  

City Manager Spurgeon reported the annual Homeowner's Association Event was this Saturday from 10:00 a.m. until 1:00 p.m.  He stated this event was open to the public, hosted by the Community Development Department.  

City Manager Spurgeon stated advocacy was very important and on April 7, 2021 many City Council Members went to the Capital for the BA Day at the Capital.   

Mayor Wimpee indicated there was an Executive Session; therefore, she would entertain a motion for a brief recess to enter into BAMA and BAEDA.  

										MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey	, seconded by Christi Gillespie.
			Move for a brief recess
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

										MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey, seconded by Christi Gillespie.
			Move to enter into Executive Session
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

14.  Executive Session
[bookmark: _Hlk57039893]Executive Session for the purpose of confidential communications between the City Council, the City Manager, the City Attorney and any other pertinent staff members discussing, conferring on matters 	and possible action in open session pertaining to: 

1.	Workers’ Compensation Court Case, Leroy Manns v. City of Broken Arrow; to include updating 	the City Council, potential resolution of the pending Workers’ Compensation claim, and taking 	appropriate action in open session, including possible authorization to settle this litigation under 25 	O.S. § 307(B)(4);

2.	A pending claim, and litigation asserted by Richard Eugene Hubbard against City of Broken 	Arrow, et. al., in case no. 21 CV 159 GKF JFJ in the Northern Federal District Court of Tulsa, 	Oklahoma, alleging various civil rights violations and investigation thereof, and taking appropriate 	action in open session including possible authorization to settle, approve or deny the litigation under 	25 O.S. § 307(B)(4);

In the opinion of the City Attorney, the Council is advised that the Executive Session is necessary to 	process the litigation and disclosure will seriously impair the ability of the public body to process 	the litigation in the public interest. After the conclusion of the confidential portion of executive 	session, the Council will reconvene in open meeting, and the final decision, if any, will be put to a 	vote.

										MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie	, seconded by Scott Eudey.
			Move to find the Executive Session necessary
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

										MOTION: A motion was made by Christi Gillespie	, seconded by Johnnie Parks.
				Move to approve an offer to settle Leroy Mann’s workers Compensation case for an amount not to exceed the amount as directed by council
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee

15.  Adjournment
			The meeting adjourned at approximately 9:06 p.m.

										MOTION: A motion was made by Scott Eudey	, seconded by Christi Gillespie.
			Move to adjourn
			The motion carried by the following vote:
	Aye:	5 ‑ 	Lisa Ford, Scott Eudey, Johnnie Parks, Christi Gillespie, Debra Wimpee




	_____________________                			________________________
	Mayor                                               City Clerk
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